Chapter 3

NEOLIBERALISAM AND THE CRISIS OF WELFARE

In the previous chapter I addressed the chronic shortages of PPE and other healthcare resources in the NHS and in Social Care at the start of the pandemic and throughout its first wave. As we have seen, these problems threatened to undermine the cause of public safety in the teeth and claw of the crisis. NHS workers were forced to cope with mass hospitalizations without sufficient critical care beds or mechanical ventilators or self-protective gear to manage the huge demands that were placed on the healthcare system and on themselves. NHS and social care frontliners were forced to accept unacceptably and unnecessarily high personal health and safety risks when dealing with the sick due to the paucity of PPE.

Now, at one level, these sorts of issues have arisen from the complacency or disregard of the present government and its predecessor, as these have continued a politics of austerity that have long outlasted the rationales that were originally given for them. But, at a more fundamental level, these have arisen from a deeply entrenched crisis of the welfare state in Britain. The origins of this crisis predate the Great Financial Crisis of 2007/09 and the policy responses to it of successive governments by several decades. Rather, this is as much a story of the longstanding neoliberal reshaping of state and government in the UK over the past 40 years. A fundamental aspect of this reshaping has been a thoroughgoing retrenchment of public and social services, including those of health and social care. The purpose of this chapter is to explore this contemporary crisis of public welfare in its political and historical contexts. This serves to help make sense of the magnitude of the pressures placed on the public health and care systems by the pandemic.

Neoliberalism in Britain

Neoliberalism as ideology is thoroughly permeated by neo-classical economics and classical liberal social theory. According to these, only private ownership of the means of production and the operation of unrestricted markets in goods and services and labour-power can deliver economic efficiency and material prosperity. This is because these not only release individuals to pursue their rational self-interest as buyers and sellers (hence allowing economic freedom to flourish), but also foster in them self-reliance, by compelling them to take responsibility for their own welfare. In the absence of the incentives generated by private ownership and market rewards, and protected from the pressures these impose by generous welfare states that are

intended to abolish social injustice, individuals would be deflected from the work ethic, from economic enterprise, and from self-reliance Moreover, private ownership and the market mechanism, according to economic liberalism, also safeguards individual liberty, by acting as a bulwark against the encroachments of state power on civil society and on the rational pursuit of self-advantage. To wit, these also have the virtue of imposing cost-efficiency on the functions of public administration.¹

Neoliberalism as political governance may be identified with a specific set of policies that were intended to deliver on the prescriptions of neoliberalism as ideology. Pioneered by right-wing governments in the UK and US in the 1980s, neoliberalism was internationalized in the 1990s and 2000s, just as corporate free-trade capitalism became globally consolidated with the crisis and subsequent demise of communism or state socialism.² Neoliberalism as state policy sought to reinvigorate national economic competitiveness by placing itself unambiguously and enthusiastically in the service of mega capital and corporate enterprise. This has committed ruling parties to a form of class warfare from above whereby the political process is converted into a mechanism to squeeze welfare systems, emasculate the trade unions, promote labour market flexibility, liberalize finance and trade, empower MNCs, privatize public goods and services, reduce taxation on business and wealth, and "modernize" (i.e. financialize and commodify) society and the state.³ Ultimately, the secret of capitalist renewal, from the neoliberal perspective, is to bring about an anti-egalitarian redistribution of allocative resources. This is away from labour or from income from wages and the "social wage" (i.e. welfare benefits) towards capital.

The neoliberal assault on public services as an ideologically driven political project in Britain began in earnest under Conservative New Right governments of the 1980s. Thatcherism as a political project was intent on dismantling so-called Butskellism (the loose post-war consensus of mixed-economy of state and market, of a corporatist welfare state offering universal entitlements and services, of legally-empowered unionized labour, of regulated employment and other markets, and of progressive and high rates of taxation in order to fund expansive public services. This was on the grounds that this was stifling capitalist enterprise and locking Britain into a spiral of relative economic decline *vis-à-vis* competitor states.⁴ Hence Thatcherism as political programme energetically pursued a portfolio of policies intended to restore the fortunes of British capitalism. Most notably, these included:

(a) deregulation of the labor and financial markets...; (b) privatization and marketization of the main utilities...and state enterprises...; (c) promotion of home ownership (including the widespread sale of public housing stock under the "right to buy" scheme); (d) curtailing of workers' and trade union rights (e.g., bans on the "closed shop"; obligatory membership ballots before any industrial action; restrictions on the right to picket, including a ban on secondary picketing; and removal of trade union immunity from damages); (e) promotion of free-market ideology in all areas of public life (including health care and the civil service); (f) significant cuts to the social wage via welfare state retrenchment (e.g., a 7% reduction in state expenditure on social assistance between 1979–1989; removal of 16- to 18-year-olds from entitlement; reductions in state pensions; abolition of inflation-link for welfare benefits); (g) acceptance of mass unemployment as a price worth paying for the above policies; and (h) large tax cuts for the business sector and the most affluent.⁵

A fundamental strand of this project was the neoliberalization of social and public policy that has continued to this day. "Public spending is at the heart of Britain's...economic difficulties" announced the Thatcher government's first White Paper on its election into government in 1979. The declared objective of the New Right on winning office was thus to "roll-back" the state.

This was not the state "in general" (since spending on the criminal justice system, on the penal system, and on the military tended to increase) under the watch of Conservative governments from 1979 to 1997. Rather, this was of the "economic state" (publicly-owned utilities and enterprises — such as the railways, steel, coal, water and sewerage, gas, electricity, telecommunications, postal services, airports, and so on — all of which were sold-off to big corporations at bargain-basement prices)⁸ and of the social-welfare and (initially) educative functions of the state.⁹ Nor was this roll-back of the state in the sense of a project of outright abolition of public systems of healthcare and welfare and education, in favour of market-based alternatives, or of their privatization (though some form of outright privatization was envisaged, though abandoned because impractical, for education and the NHS).¹⁰ Instead, except for social housing (some of which was sold off to former tenants but mostly to housing associations)¹¹ and residential care (which devolved to privately-owned care homes),¹² outright privatization and marketization was superseded by quasi-marketization whereby service provider units (e.g. hospital trusts, academies, school boards, etc.) were forced into competition with each other for tightly rationed public funds.¹³

New Labour in office was even more ideologically doctrinaire in extolling the virtues and extending the practices of neoliberal capitalist "globalization" than its New Right predecessors had been. This was "evidenced in its welcome to inward investment, its active promotion of the international interests of British-based (but not always British-owned) financial, commercial, and industrial capital, and its support for the Washington Consensus on the benefits of free trade in services on a world scale". Leven though New Right governments pioneered neoliberal agendas in economic, social and welfare policy, these were continued in essentials by New Labour and by successor governments. New Labour was about *consolidating* and *routinizing* neoliberalism. Privatizations were not reversed, whereas quasimarketizations of public services were not only preserved but extended. This facilitated a plethora of private organizations entering the market to sub-contract to government, particularly in health, social care and housing", but also in education. Naturally, marketization and financialization of the public sector has been accompanied by the penetration everywhere of managerialism and the paraphernalia of performance surveillance mechanisms for exercising disciplinary control over staff and organizations and clients.

To these private—public partnerships (PPIs) Blair's governments added Private Finance Initiative schemes (PFIs), which intensified the marketization and financialization of public goods and social services. These were intended to attract private capital into the public sector by inviting companies to run social services as commercial enterprises or by allowing them to

fund public projects in return for income from rent or interest. This in effect turned public goods into private assets that were merely loaned to the state at astronomical cost to the taxpayer. New Labour also stuck rigidly to the outgoing Tory government's radically stringent public spending and taxation thresholds for its first two years in office. Thereafter, spending was increased in real terms, but this was targeted especially on health and education, whereas social care and social security continued to suffer. This was as the commitment to a minimalist social charter continued so as to protect flexible labour markets. The policy strategy of New Labour, as was ceded by Blair, was to raid budgets in certain areas of public spending in order to release funds for priority areas, rather than generate new investments. Hence targeted austerity became a permanent feature of policy. Spending as a proportion of GDP did eventually increase beyond the level of the preceding New Right governments, but this was undoubtedly exaggerated by the inclusion in public accounting of private financing from the bourgeoning PPI market.

A fundamental goal of the neoliberal project for New Right and New Labour governments alike was a thoroughgoing and permanent retrenchment of spending on the social-welfare aspect of the public sector. This was so that total spending on welfare would not increase as a proportion of GDP, and ideally could also be reduced somewhat. This supported a commitment of state policy to holding down the general income-tax thresholds, especially on middle- and higher-earners, so that any greater investments in the public sector would have to be funded by inflationary government borrowing. A further important goal of this neoliberal project was to embed an "entrepreneurship" throughout the state sector. This was for reasons not simply of supposed "efficiency gains" (in reality reduced wage costs won from cheapening outsourced labour-power) but also for the ethical or normative virtue of "innovation". This was based on the dogma that the only innovation possible must be that motivated by market competition and by money incentives and disincentives rather than by norms of public duty and community service. As

Naturally, this ensured that social policy could no longer be aimed at reducing inequalities of outcome, narrowing structural class divisions, by redistributing resources through the tax and welfare systems from haves to have-nots.²⁹ Rather, this must (in the jargon of Blair and the Third Way) be about promoting "equality of opportunity".³⁰ Or this must (in the jargon of Thatcher and the New Right) be about facilitating individual freedom as both self-interest and self-reliance.³¹ This was equality of opportunity or personal freedom for an undifferentiated society of individuals, which would somehow be accomplished for the marginalized or socially excluded simply by weaning or coercing them off benefits and into jobs-training schemes, voluntary work, or paid work.³²

If neoliberalism in the UK was initially, under the Tories, primarily about easing the immediate fiscal crisis of the state (as borrowing expanded in the absence of sufficient taxation income to support public services),³³ it rapidly evolved into a project to reconfigure society and state as both enabler and extension of the market – as *consumer society* and *business state*. Crucial to the success of this project was permanently scaling-down the level of taxation of wealth and of

corporations, since this was seen to be a barrier to international capitalist competitiveness, slowing growth and deterring inward investment, undermining the dynamism of the market.³⁴ Crucial to this project as well was ensuring that whatever "liberty" or "opportunity" is afforded to the less well-off and economically marginalized this does not upset the capitalist applecant by encouraging in them "unreasonable" aspirations for consumer success or economic security.

New Labour thus neither repealed nor substantially ameliorated Tory anti-labour laws that placed restrictions on industrial action to enhance or defend wages or working conditions. This was likely owing to fear that this would restore the confidence of unionized labour in collective projects of self-advancement and be a beacon call for the poor to join unions. Instead, opportunity for many in the UK has been hemmed-in by a national minimum wage that has for most of its existence since it was introduced by Blair's first Labour government in 1998 been pegged at less than half of the median income and which has functioned to depress incomes and reproduce and legitimize in-work poverty. Consumer society needs *flawed* consumers as much as it needs *actual* consumers. For the relentless cheapening of commodity goods and services that renders mass consumer markets viable is won in large measure at the expense of the incomes and occupational entitlements of the working poor – those who are to be found in the McJobs, or in the G-economy, at the wrong (deregulated) end of the labour market.

Neoliberalism and hyper-austerity

Reigning-in the welfare state has been integral to the neoliberal project in Britain since the rise to government of Thatcher and the New Right from the tail end of the 1970s. The project has been continued by governments of the right and of the centre and centre-left, with greater or lesser enthusiasm. In recent times, however, the assault on public welfare, or on the social aspects of the state, has been invested with renewed intensity and ferocity, under the rationale of austerity politics. Austerity politics are a continuation and acceleration of the broader project of curbing state expenditures. The immediate motivation behind this was to reduce a vast overhang of public debt generated by New Labour's bailouts of major British banks facing collapse owing to the Great Crash. However, what were doubtless seen initially as economic imperatives have been replaced by those which are more straightforwardly political, though the architects are incentivized not to acknowledge this publicly.

The cost of the rescue to the exchequer has been estimated at £456.33 billion, or the equivalent of 33 percent of the UK's GDP.³⁸ However, this is likely to be an over-estimate. The UK government earmarked £500 billion (US \$718 billion to the bailouts), 41.6 percent of GDP, but spent "only" the equivalent of 26.8 percent of GDP, spread over multiple financial years.³⁹ This was because a large part of the bailout resource took the form of guarantees rather than actual monies or were for capitalization schemes that were never used. Moreover, not all of the actual spend was lost, since the Government could, up to a point, levy charges on the guarantees and recoup interest on loans, though the complexities and lack of transparency over the rescues rendered the task of calculating how much was repaid (and lost) and how much was still to be repaid speculative.⁴⁰

A striking feature of the UK bailouts was that these exerted a heavier financial toll on the public purse than those of other countries. This was partly due to the greater degree of liberalization of finance capital in the UK compared to other high-income countries, especially those in the EU. UK banks, being more deregulated and internationalized than those on the continent, suffered greater exposure to the ill-effects of the global financial crisis than was typical across the channel. The UK banking sector suffered, as a consequence, losses that were higher than those in every EU state. This was 6.3 percent of GDP compared 3.1 percent in Spain, 2.4 percent in Germany, and 1.4 percent in France.⁴¹

But there was another reason why the bailouts wreaked a heavier toll on the UK's state finances compared to those of comparable others. This was simply because the British state, being far more absorbed by neoliberalism than the leading EU states, embraced a rescue strategy that was simply more unbalanced than theirs. This was inasmuch as this placed the burden of costs on the state rather than on private—public partnerships, so that these could not be devolved or spread as happened on the continent. The idea was to absolve private commerce completely from the task of paying towards the cost of the bailouts, so that the taxpayer would pick up the whole tab. Nonetheless, the net cost to the British taxpayer of the bank rescues in terms of written-off debts has been estimated as being equivalent to one percent of GDP. In the EU, only Ireland and Portugal incurred bigger losses. By contrast, several countries — France, Denmark, Greece, Sweden, Spain, and Belgium — not only recouped the costs of the bailouts but had turned these into government profits from interest repayments by 2011.⁴²

In any case, the Great Crash and subsequent long recession was the outcome of untrammelled free-market capitalist internationalization (so-called globalization) and the neoliberal policies that drove it. The immediate drivers of the crisis were deregulation of global finance markets and internationalization of banking (though accomplished to varying degrees by national banks in the major trading zones). But the underlying dynamic was a longstanding structural crisis of over-capacity and hence of reduced profitability in the real economy worldwide owing to the intensification of global capitalist competition in an over-saturated world market. The latter, by squeezing opportunities for profitable investment in material production and services, fed into over-capitalization in the finance sector. This led to the proliferation of irresponsible loans and commercial speculation (in housing, real estate, stock markets, popular consumerism) by banks seeking to put vast sums of idle capital to profitable use.⁴³ This plunged the world economy into a long period of recession and sluggish growth from which it had barely started to recover before the COVID-19 crisis struck.⁴⁴ This was the initial motivation behind what may be described as the shift towards *hyper*-austerity under the Tory-dominated Coalition government of 2010–15, or at least part of the initial motivation.

However, this hyper-austerity has been extended well beyond its use-by date. It has been continued in the UK under successive governments long after less radical austerity cutbacks were eased in the US and across the EU. Indeed, hyper-austerity has been continued after the deficit ramped-up by the bank rescues was finally brought under a measure of control, owing

to revenues rolling-in to the state purse from the selling-back to the banks of shares that they had relinquished in the buyouts. ⁴⁵ Hyper-austerity in the UK, in short, simply never went away – not under the Coalition government, nor under the Conservative governments that followed.

The reason for this is that austerity dovetails exactly with the radical anti-statism (or radical anti-welfare-statism) of the Tory brand of right-wing neoliberalism. Rather than being driven by economic necessity, the politics of deficit-driven hyper-austerity were a police move in ideology to legitimize policy preferences of government that could not in "normal times" be entertained let alone enacted in policy. Hence hyper-austerity has continued for the better part of a decade irrespective of its impact on the public finances or on the economy. Initially, for the better part of three years, austerity cutbacks were accompanied with rising budget deficits, owing to the post-crash recession and sharply rising public claims on social security benefits. Latterly, however, hyper-austerity succeeded in reducing the budget deficit, at appalling cost to public services, yet was continued long after the deficit was reduced to a level below the post-war average. The economic after-effects of the COVID-19 crisis (along with any other crisis that just happens to come along) will also be weaponized by radical neoliberals to legitimize a further indefinite perpetuation of the public sector squeeze.

The political discourse on "killing the budget deficit" on a fast-track represented this as a moral duty of government on behalf of the citizenry and for the benefit of generations to come. This was on the grounds that balancing the books was indispensable to national economic performance. Yet budget deficit (which results from a government's immediate excess of expenditures beyond revenues on its current account) is potentially much less impactful on a country's economic fortunes than is government debt (which is a story of a state's total shortfall of revenues *vis-à-vis* expenditures over the long *duree*). This is because the latter would not only be larger than the former in purely fiscal terms and as a proportion of GDP but would also be much more intractable or incorrigible.

But significant if not major public debt is the typical situation of state finances. ⁴⁸ In the UK, the bank bailouts almost doubled government debt, from 34 percent to 70 percent of GDP between 2009 and 2011. Thereafter, up until 2018, public debt continued to grow, peaking at 84 percent of GDP in 2017. ⁴⁹ This was due to the impact of recession in driving up the social security budget, falling revenues from tax receipts, and of austerity itself in putting a break on demand-led recovery and hence contributing to several years of slow growth. ⁵⁰ Yet, at the start of the 1950s, UK government debt was almost 200 percent of GDP, whereas by the start of the 1960s, this was still at around 105 percent of GDP. This was owing largely to the massive costs of the Second World War and of interest repayments on American loans for postwar reconstruction under the terms of the Marshall Plan.

It was not until the mid-1960s that the UK national debt as a proportion of GDP was reduced to a level below that generated by the financial meltdown of 2007/09 and its aftermath. But none of this deterred British governments from building an expansionary welfare state almost from scratch or prevented the UK economy from growing at a faster rate than at any time during

the 1980s, 1990s and 2000s.⁵¹ This shows that economic growth and prosperity can coincide with much higher levels of public debt than that caused by the recent bank bailouts. This lends support to the notion that the spectre of government debt and budget deficit was deployed as an ideological weapon by "hard" (right-wing) neoliberalism to legitimize radicalization of their 40-year project to roll-back the welfare state.

Neoliberalism and crisis of healthcare

What are the consequences of neoliberalization on public services? Even prior to the current austerity era, UK governments have spent less on healthcare as a proportion of national income (or GDP growth) than is typical among the leading developed countries. Between 1975 and 1987, the UK devoted on average 5.5 percent of national income to healthcare. This compared to 7.1 percent in France, 7.2 percent in Germany, seven percent in the USA, and 8.6 percent in Sweden. Of the OECD countries, only Greece, Portugal and Japan spent less over that period. Between 1990 and 2000, the UK devoted approximately 6.8 percent of national income to healthcare. This compared to 9.2 percent in France, 10.2 percent in Germany, 13 percent in the USA, and 8.4 percent in Sweden. This, too, was below the EU average of 8.1 percent and OECD average of 7.8 percent. Between 2000 and 2018, the UK devoted an average of 9.2 percent of national income to healthcare spending. This compared to 10.8 percent in France, 10.7 percent in Germany, 15.5 percent in the USA, and 10.5 percent in Sweden. This placed the UK (the world's fifth largest economy) in 13th place for health spenders among the OECD group. This was below the European average of 9.5 percent. This was also below the average for high-income countries of 11.2 percent.

Over time, this relative under-investment in the NHS has likely led to a cumulative decline in the efficacy of the service by international standards and increased pressures on frontline delivery. This is in the context of increased demands on healthcare by an aging population and rising prices for drugs and new medical technologies. The corporate ownership of drugs production and commodification of medicine in a deregulated market dominated by giant pharmaceutical MNCs is a fundamental but unacknowledged aspect of the crisis of healthcare. For this has meant that the prices of a wide range of healthcare commodities has grown much faster than general inflation, 55 just as corporate profits in the pharmaceutical industries are typically much bigger than in other large public companies with mark-ups estimated as being 6.1 percent higher. ⁵⁶ Traditionally, the NHS's centralized purchasing system of drugs and other treatments has offered a measure of protection from cost inflation generated by corporate pricefixing,⁵⁷ whereas elsewhere, most notably in the USA, where healthcare is wholly privatized and commodified, the price of drugs increases relentlessly year on year, so that millions of the poorest Americans cannot afford health-sustaining treatments.⁵⁸ But, owing to creeping marketization of healthcare in the UK, under successive neoliberal governments, these protections are ever in danger of being chipped away.

Investment in the NHS has increased on average by 3.7 percent annually since 1948.⁵⁹ Between 1955 and 1979, under Conservative and Labour governments, the average yearly spending

increase was around 4.3 percent. Under New Right governments of the 1980s and 1990s, the average annual spending increase on the NHS was cut back to 3.3 percent, 60 and to just 3.1 percent during the Thatcher years, 61 so that resourcing of healthcare in the UK fell further behind OECD standards. Health spending under New Labour was then increased to a level much beyond the post-war average (overall, almost six percent per year adjusted for inflation from 1997 to 2010, 62 and 8.6 percent from 2001/02 through to 2004/05). 63 "This was particularly pronounced during the period of 2000-09", which saw a serious attempt to drag resourcing of the service closer to OECD standards and repair 18 years of relative Tory neglect, "reflecting the commitment of the Blair government to match UK NHS spending to the European average". 64

However, the level of investments was not quite sufficient to match this goal, given the large gap that had been opened by almost two decades of funding shortfall. Thus, under New Labour, per capita health spending remained below that of comparators. Thereafter, under the post-financial crash Coalition government of 2010-15, the calamitous present era of radicalized, accelerated cutbacks began. This delivered five consecutive years of spending increases on the NHS of just 0.9 percent,⁶⁵ whereas owing to the increase in the size of the elderly population and population growth generally at least three times that level was necessary to maintain the system at its existing level of efficacy. The situation post-2015 has scarcely been improved, with average spending increases between 2010/11 and 2018/19 of just 1.4 percent, and of just 1.6 percent between 2011/12 and 2018/19 owing to a two percent rise on the 2018/19 round.⁶⁶

A recent study published in the *British Medical Journal* of the performance of the UK healthcare system in comparison with those of other high-income countries (USA, Canada, Australia, France, Germany, Sweden, Denmark, the Netherlands and Switzerland) revealed the extent of its relative funding disadvantages *vis-à-vis* the others:

The UK spent the least per capita on healthcare in 2017 compared with all other countries studied (UK \$3825 (£2972; €3392); mean \$5700), and spending was growing at slightly lower levels (0.02% of gross domestic product in the previous four years, compared with a mean of 0.07%)...The OECD reports per capita spending for the UK to be \$3943, which also reflects components of social care that are included in expenditures for other countries. Expressed as a proportion of gross domestic product (GDP), the picture was similar, with the UK spending approximately 8.7% of GDP compared with the study average of 11.5% of GDP in 2017...From 2009 onwards, the growth in UK healthcare expenditure slowed to its lowest levels whereas health expenditure growth in the comparator countries was notably higher, averaging a rate of 0.08% of GDP per year over the period 2011-14 compared with an average annual decrease of 0.03% of GDP in the UK, and a rate of 0.07% of GDP over the period 2014-17 in comparator countries compared with a rate of 0.02% of GDP in the UK.⁶⁷

Yet the Conservative government's five-year investment plan for the NHS released in the fall of 2017 was set on an even more stringent course than eventually transpired and one that would have tightened the financial ligature of the Coalition years. This committed £128.4 billion to the service over the course of five years – a paltry 0.7 percent average annual increase. But, as the King's Trust, Nuffield Foundation and Health Foundation pointed out, based on projections from the Office for Budget Responsibility (OBR):

NHS spending would need to rise from £123.8 billion to at least £153 billion between 2017/18 and 2022/23 (a 4.3 per cent average annual increase) to keep pace with demographic pressures and other increasing cost pressures...This falls a long way short of what is needed. 68

Indeed. As it happened, these plans were softened. Healthcare austerity was eased fractionally. In the summer of 2018, Theresa May's Conservative government announced plans to increase spending on healthcare by £20.6 billion for the period from 2018/19 to 2023/24.⁶⁹ These were reiterated by Boris Johnson in January 2020 along with some additional *ad hoc* funds. This amounted to an annual spending increase of 3.3 percent over the five years. But, according to the Health Foundation's projections, this was enough only to prevent a further deterioration of the NHS rather than begin the job of repairing it.⁷⁰ Or, as the King's Fund put it, this was "less than the long-term average of 3.7 percent" and insufficient "to restore provider finances, improve performance against waiting time targets and kickstart the process of reform".⁷¹

Not only that, but excluded altogether from the new spends, in the manner of robbing Peter for the benefit of Paul, were areas of health (i.e. public health and health education) outside the remit of NHS England, so that the budget of the Department of Health as a whole was projected to rise by just £4.5 billion (or 0.9 percent) over the five years. Indeed, the budgets for public health and health education were to be cut by 20 percent to release funds for the NHS. Thus, by 2019, the budget for public health services was "£850 million lower than in 2015/16", whereas "by 2021 the budget will have been cut by 25% from its 2015/16 level in real-terms". Spending on healthcare as a proportion of GDP consequently *fell* between 2010 and 2018, from 7.6 percent in Labour's last year in office to 6.8 percent. This was historically unprecedented.

The spending crisis of healthcare has in recent years given rise to glaring resource shortfalls in frontline service delivery. Firstly, the NHS provider sector (NHS trusts and NHS foundations) has become increasingly mired in debt. This is due to a perfect storm of insufficient revenues to meet escalating demands for services and crippling interest charges on repayments under PFI and other government loan schemes that were intended to draw private capital into financing and running hospitals. In 2012/13, NHS provider trusts were just about keeping their heads above water, with a surplus of around £577 million. However, by the 2015/2016 financial year, the sector had runup "a combined deficit of almost £2.45 billion", and by 2019/20 this had mushroomed to £13.4 billion.

Naturally, this was blamed, as neoliberal free-market dogma insists it must, on inefficient public sector service delivery rather than on funding constraints and the vampire-like sucking of exorbitant sums of public money into the shareholder coffers of private companies. Thus, indebted trusts and foundations were expected to demand improved productivity of frontline workers and services to recover their losses and service their debts. The Government's Five Year Forward Review of 2014 supposedly committed £30 billion to the NHS to plug the funding gap up until 2020/21, yet just £8 billion of this was to be new money, whereas the other £22 billion was to be made up from cost-efficiency savings. This was even though the

NHS had been labouring under various allegedly efficiency-boosting methods imported from the business sector for more than a decade. These included "reductions in reimbursement rates, staff freezes, and cuts to administrative and prescribing costs", all of which ensured that since 2009 "productivity in the NHS has risen faster than in other sectors of the British economy".⁷⁸

Secondly, there has arisen in the NHS a basic insufficiency of specialized diagnostic equipment such as MIR and CT scanners as well as of general beds and acute-care and emergency-care beds. As reported by BBC News: "A comparison by the OECD...in 2014 – the last set of comparable figures – showed there were just 9.5 scanners per million head of the population, far below figures for Spain, Germany, France and Italy". Although bed reductions are a general trend of contemporary healthcare systems over the past 30 years, their wastage in the NHS has been especially pronounced. Of the 21 OECD countries, only Denmark, Sweden and Canada have fewer hospital beds per capita than the UK. As reported by the King's Fund, this undoubtedly is a key barometer of the funding crisis.

The BMA has estimated that the magnitude of the general shortage of beds is forcing four out of five NHS hospitals to use emergency surgical beds for routine patients. This is not simply for peak winter periods but all year round as well. This has contributed to increasing rates of postponement for surgical operations, routine and critical, and longer waiting times for operations, owing to the paucity of recuperation beds. The BMA further estimates that between 3,000-5,000 extra general care NHS beds are needed to end the misallocation of emergency surgery beds and to prevent trusts from having to find the money to fund so-called "escalation" beds to cope with winter surges in demand.⁸²

The number of emergency-care beds in Intensive Care Units (ICUs) per 100,000 of the population in the NHS is far below the OECD and EU averages for healthcare systems. On the eve of the pandemic, there were 6.6 of them per 100,000 people in the UK system compared to 7.3 in Japan, 9.7 in Spain, 10.6 in South Korea, 11.6 in France, 12.5 in Italy, 29.2 in Germany, and 34.7 in the USA. The same is true of acute-care beds more generally. The number of these across the WHO European region was 433 per 100,000 in 2014/15, whereas the number of these across the EU was 461 per 100,000. This compared to 228 per 100,000 in the UK. The number per 100,000 in Germany was 621, in Belgium 565, in France 428, in Switzerland 375, in Italy 273, in Denmark 248, in Spain 239, and in the Nordic countries 277. The comparative paucity of acute-care beds in UK healthcare means that there is less leeway to cope with spikes in demand in critical periods (such as those generated by the present pandemic) so that acute or emergency care services are placed in danger of being overwhelmed.

Thirdly, basic shortfalls in healthcare delivery have been revealed in recent years by missed targets on waiting times for hospital treatments following GP referrals and by declining A&E performance faced with escalating demands. As reported by BBC News, for 2018/19,

in cancer care patients are meant to start treatment within 62 days of an urgent GP referral. But that ... is being missed, while waiting lists for routine treatments are rising. In England it has topped 4.4 million – the highest on record. Some 15% have waited more than the target time of 18 weeks.⁸⁶

The crisis of emergency care is, with the benefit of hindsight, the most worrying aspect of the whole picture. This was to be exposed by the pandemic which pushed the NHS to the brink of meltdown. Here the escalating demands on the service, as reported by the King's Fund, have been relentless. A&E performance has been measured since the early 2000s against the "four hours" standard. "This refers to the pledge in the NHS Constitution that at least 95 per cent of patients attending A&E should be admitted to hospital, transferred to another provider, or discharged within four hours". ⁸⁷ But, again, as reported by the King's Fund:

A&E waiting times have worsened substantially over the past decade, as the NHS has experienced a sustained period of financial austerity and staffing pressures. The NHS has not met the four-hour standard at national level in any year since 2013/14, and the standard has been missed in every month since July 2015.88

Up until December 2012, the four-hour standard was met, month by month, albeit on a declining curve. Thereafter, between December 2012 and July 2015, the pattern was that the standard was met, albeit fractionally, in the spring and summer months, but not so in the autumn and winter, where the shortfall was much bigger and progressively deepened. Since July 2015, the pattern has been not only failure to meet the performance target every month but steadily worsening performance, comparator month by month, season by season, year after year. In July 2015, 95.2 percent of patients attending A&E departments were processed within four hours, whereas in November 2015 this was 91.4 percent. By July 2019, 86.5 percent of patients attending A&E departments were processed within four hours, whereas in November that year it was 81.4 percent. The situation in Category 1 A&E departments (which are the major frontline ones providing 24-hour service with resuscitation facilities and which cater for a large majority of admissions) is the most precipitous, with only 73 percent of attendees being processed within four hours by February 2019. 89

The pressures on A&E departments caught between the rock of underfunding and the hard place of rising demand has led to the annual carnivalesque spectacle of the NHS winter crisis. This is where largely predictable rises in the number of hospital admissions owing to spikes in the rate of seasonable infectious illnesses (and the negative impact of these on vulnerable populations) pushes A&E units to breaking point and beyond. Hence the spectre of tens of thousands of patients stuck in the back of ambulances or in hospital corridors on trolleys awaiting beds, and of tens of thousands leaving A&E departments without having received treatment, which has become a big media event especially since the winter of 2013/14, with each successive winter manifesting a bigger crisis than the preceding one.⁹⁰

In the winter crisis of 2017/18, for example, reportedly "a record 163,298 patients waited more than half an hour to be handed over to A&E departments". This was accompanied by 10,375 unexplained "excess" deaths (i.e. beyond the seasonable average of the previous

five years), which were not attributable to population aging or unusually high numbers of mortalities from flu or influenza, hence which were likely resulting from delays in receiving A&E treatment or owing to patients leaving the units without being seen because they were distressed or disenchanted by the delays. How many of the COVID-19 ill who felt sufficiently ill to avail themselves of accident and emergency services may have been deterred by the stresses and strains of the long queues to stay put and get seen by a medical professional?

Finally, there is a growing shortfall of frontline healthcare professionals in the NHS, indeed of staff at all levels and of all job types. This is comparatively, i.e. *vis-à-vis* international comparators, but also in real terms, with recruitment targets going unmet. Relative to OECD and EU averages, as well as to high-income countries, the UK has "among the lowest numbers of doctors and nurses per capita, despite having average levels of utilisation (number of hospital admissions)". According to a study conducted by the King's Fund in 2018, and reported as headline news in the *Guardian*, the UK was found to have the third-lowest number of doctors and the sixth lowest number of nurses in the OECD group of 21 countries, these being just 2.8 and 7.9 per 1,000 of the population, respectively. 94

Recruitment deficits and staff shortages exist right across the board in UK healthcare – of GPs, of radiologists, of health visitors, of consultant physicians, of hospital nurses, and of midwives. 95 In recent years, either numbers have fallen, or increases have been too small to fill the necessary posts. The number of GPS fell by 1.6 percent in the year up to September 2018, leaving 15.3 percent of posts unfilled. The number of midwives increased by less than one percent (leaving 48 percent of midwife heads reporting that their teams were under-staffed) and the number of nurses and health visitors increased by less than half a percent between July 2017 and July 2018. Simultaneously, the "number of nurses and health visitors working in community health services has continued its long-term decline", falling by 1.2 percent over the same period.⁹⁶ There are presently 84,000 unfilled FTE vacancies (or one in ten positions), including 38,000 for nurses, ⁹⁷ and 2,330 for hospital doctors. ⁹⁸ For nurses, and for other job types, this is an improvement on the previous year (owing perhaps to a basic above-inflation pay rise), where the shortfall was 100,000 overall and of 41,000 nurses. 99 Nonetheless, this is of course nowhere near sufficient to ease pressures on chronically over-stretched staff. Staff shortages ramp up workload demands on keyworkers, lead to burnout and high rates of staff turnover, and impact negatively on performance.

The problem of under-recruitment for nurses (which is where recruitment shortfalls are most acute) is partly explainable by the lack of sufficient financial support for trainees, with cuts to nursing bursaries, and with grants replaced by means-tested maintenance loans that are pegged beneath bare subsistence levels. It has been estimated that this is reducing applications for places on university nursing courses by as much as a third. This has also generated high rates of attrition, so that a quarter of trainee nurses abandon their studies. But the poor recruitment situation generally is also explainable by relatively low salaries, including for nurses, as well

as for non-medical staff, this impacting adversely on the attractiveness of careers in public sector healthcare.

Under the recent regime of cutbacks, pay in the NHS was capped or frozen from 2010/11 to 2017/18. This resulted in the real-term value of a nurse's starting salary decreasing by almost ten percent over that period. Though recently pay for nurses has been thawed, with an agreed pay rise of 6.5 percent spread over three years (from 2018/19 to 2021/22), this has not repaired nor will come close to repairing the losses of the previous years. As for hospital doctors, these have recently been awarded a 2.8 percent pay rise under the latest DDBR. But, with inflation projected to rise to 1.2 percent in 2021, this constituted a paper-thin gain in real terms, and again does very little to compensate medics for their much greater real income losses over a decade. The BMA estimates these as amounting to 8.8 percent in purely cash terms and more than 20 percent in real terms adjusting for inflation. 104

Relatively low pay impacts not simply on recruitment but also on retention of staff. One in nine staff left the NHS in 2017/18 for reasons that included poor remuneration. Other reasons that certainly cannot be separated from the issue of the impact of under-funding included overwork, feeling undervalued, and encountering obstacles to delivering quality care. A relatively recent online survey of 3,380 UNISON members working for the NHS found that 64 percent were working overtime whereas 58 percent were experiencing unwelcome increased workload volumes. Almost three quarters of respondents felt that there was insufficient staffing in their workplace or on their ward or work-team, with almost two-thirds having concerns about patient safety for this reason. The survey also showed that 70 percent of respondents

are not paid when they work over their shift, two thirds rarely leave work on time and half (49%) are not able to take breaks because of their workload. More than three quarters (77%) said they are not at all satisfied with their pay and seven in ten don't feel valued by their employers despite the extra effort and goodwill NHS workers bring to the service. A staggering four in five (83%) NHS workers said they have to work more for less money and more than seven in ten (71%) said they had a poor work life balance. ¹⁰⁶

These results would certainly help explain the problems that the NHS is having in retaining staff – including and especially of nurses. And the exodus of nurses from the NHS is especially acute. A recent major study has shown that almost three-quarters quit the NHS within a year of qualifying, whereas 50 percent report that they are considering either leaving their trust or the NHS altogether. A further 34 percent report that they are unhappy with the job and 41 percent say that they do not feel valued by their employer. Just over 50 percent opine that "funding cuts have had a negative impact on their place of work, while 39 per cent admit that they have been personally impacted by pay caps". Three-quarters surveyed cited that "staff stress and burnout is a problem across their organisation", whereas 54 percent "admit that working long hours or being overworked is one of the biggest issues impacting their day-to-day job". Yet it is not only nurses who have been feeling the pinch. According to the BMA's pay review of July 2021, "declines in doctors pay has had a damaging impact on...[their] morale... This has contributed to a workforce crisis in the NHS and has had a detrimental effect on its ability to recruit and retain doctors". 108

These were the public health workers upon which the gargantuan task of protecting millions of people from a highly infectious and for the old and vulnerable potentially deadly disease was to depend. Yet the state of morale of these workers could hardly have been at a lower ebb when the pandemic struck. This raised obvious potential for deficiencies and failings of care under the intense pressures wrought by the escalating caseloads. The fact that these workers somehow coped, more or less, with the demands placed on the healthcare system by the pandemic, despite the devaluing of their role and the almost intolerable stresses placed on their work by decades of under-resourcing (and indeed that the system itself did not unravel owing to the unprecedented strains that were placed on it *under these circumstances*) may be described as remarkable by way of understatement. Labouring under conditions wrought by neoliberal austerity, the feat appears almost miraculous.

The crisis in social care and social security

The crisis of healthcare is simply one aspect of the wider crisis of the welfare state. The impacts of neoliberal retrenchment and austerity have been experienced even more acutely in social care and social security. Although the public sector has overall endured financial retrenchment and austerity cutbacks over this period, these particular sectors of the welfare state have been especially targeted by successive governments. The main reason for this is clear enough. These are social services that have least efficacy for servicing the goal of capitalist performativity. Rather, the costs that these sectors levy on the public purse are, from the perspectives of a neoliberal polity, mere subtractions from corporate profits, and (owing to this) also constraints on economic growth. In contrast, funding of education and health as social services, from a capitalist point of view, are often recognized as "productive" costs, which may enhance capitalist performativity. The reason for this is that if workforces are to be mobilized for success in international economic competition, the human resources that compose them must be rendered usable or exploitable, indeed ever more so.

Capitalism requires workers who are employable in that they are equipped with the requisite social and technical skills and attitudes towards work and authority that will render them productive and acquiescent. Employers also require workers who are motivated and enabled for flexibility, i.e. who appreciate the need to continually upgrade and have the aptitude for adaptability that upgrading requires, so as to ensure their continued employability. Indeed, countries which invest more in higher-skilled workforces may confer on themselves economic advantages over those which invest less. In thus, in a capitalist world economy characterized by greater mobility of finance capital and ever-accelerating technological change, continual upskilling and reskilling of the workforce, or safeguarding the reproduction of "ready and able" graduates, has for state policy-makers everywhere become regarded as indispensable to national competitiveness and to personal opportunity. As Tomlinson notes: "In an effort to keep the...economy competitive, education and training are elevated to key positions; 'raising standards', 'learning to compete' and getting education 'right' [have become] major policy objectives".

Capitalism also requires workers who are maintained in sufficient health to be capable of coping, day-by-day and week-by-week, with the physical and mental demands of intensive (high tempo) and extensive (prolonged) labour. This is just as capitalist internationalization requires that locally (i.e. nationally) based human resources are more-or-less comparable with regard to fitness for work where there are shared competitor markets. This is necessary if labour-power is to be exportable and if a national economy is to attract investments from overseas in the employment of local labour-power. Striving to secure competitive economic advantage over other national capitals on the world stage was doubtless a major incentive driving New Labour governments from 2001 to 2008 to ramp up investment in education and healthcare, just as hitherto under Conservative rule the NHS was at least relatively or partially shielded from the worst excesses of the broader austerity project. 115

By contrast, social care and social security cater in the main for surplus populations – retired workers and unemployed workers. These are surplus in the sense that they are either marginal or superfluous to economic production and capital accumulation. Consider, firstly, the case of the unemployed. A reserve army of labour (i.e. the unemployed) is certainly functional for capitalism, inasmuch as this provides a surplus labour-capacity that may be drawn upon in the event of rapid periods of economic growth, and also exerts a downwards drag on overall wage rates (by rendering employed workers replaceable). But reproducing the constituents of this reserve army at an income level equivalent even to the lowest paid of workers certainly is *not* functional to capitalism, since that would undermine work incentives. This necessitates that the unemployed must be given enough only to live, not to be included in the cultural life of a consumer society, to which access must be earned by submitting to the cash nexus. This is even though the labour-power of the reserve army may often be superfluous, which is why it is not employed. 117

Such is legitimized by ideologies of denigration of the workless as workshy malingerers. These contend that the unemployed or under-employed are demotivated to enter the labour market, not because jobs are unavailable or unattractive, but because welfare benefits are overly generous, hence making of them willing captives of the welfare state, "welfare dependents". Such political discourses have become the common currency of successive governments in the UK over the past 40 years that are committed to welfare-to-work or workfare policies which make benefits entitlements contingent on the recipient accepting any kind of paid work available. These are intended to force the "unemployed – including lone parents, the disabled, and those who had taken early retirement on benefits – into the labour market at entry-level, low-wage jobs in order to expand the labour pool and reduce wage-inflationary pressures". 120

Consider, now, the case of the retired – the elderly and infirm, those no longer capable of working as productively as employers would like. The situation here is not dissimilar to the case of the unemployed, because there is no economic advantage to capitalism in maintaining people much above subsistence who can no longer function as exploitable human resources. In

the UK, pensioners, like the unemployed, are disproportionately among those getting by on less than 60 percent of average income. There are 12 million people aged 65 years plus in the UK – 18 percent of the population. Of these, two million – or 16 percent of the total – are living on less than 60 percent of average income (i.e. in relative poverty), whereas a million of these are living in severe poverty, i.e. on an income of less than half the average. But the elderly make up 25 percent of the UK's eight million poorest adults. Moreover, adults in workless households have a much higher rate of poverty than those who are not, so that approximately 46 percent of poor adults are in workless households, even though these make up only eight percent of working-age households. In 2018/19, 51% of working-age adults in workless families were in poverty, compared with 15% of those in working families".

The reason why these groups are over-represented amongst the poor is because large numbers of pensioners (i.e. those who did not earn enough during their working lives to make savings or invest in private or occupational pension schemes) and most of the unemployed or underemployed derive the bulk of their income from social security benefits that capitalism-sustaining polities have little incentive to align to average income levels. Indeed, they have rather stronger motives (i.e. easing the tax burden on profits and salaries) for pegging these at subsistence levels. This is why, over several decades, the economic situation of the unemployed in this country has steadily worsened, owing to the relentless downgrading of social security benefits.

The austerity-driven five-year benefits freeze (from May 2015 until April 2020),¹²⁵ which followed on from three years of 50 percent below price inflation benefit increases,¹²⁶ was simply the latest episode, albeit an accelerated one, in the long-run direction of travel of British welfare policy since the 1970s.¹²⁷ Long before the current round of austerity,

the real value of basic out-of-work support in 2019-20... [was] – at £73 a week (£3,800 a year) – lower than it was in 1991-92, despite GDP per capita having grown by more than 50 per cent since then. Even more starkly, child benefit for a second child or beyond...[was] worth less in 2019-20 than when it was (fully) introduced in 1979...Relative to earnings, unemployment support has fallen to a record low of 14 per cent, down from 27 per cent at the emergence of the Beveridge system.¹²⁸

In fact, since the 1980s, the value of unemployment benefit in the UK has been reduced by half in comparison with average household spending. This occurred as Conservative governments committed to overall public spending reductions dissolved the link "between the value of social security benefits...and measures of other incomes or earnings", which subsequent (including New Labour) governments failed to restore. Such was accompanied by ever more stringent means-testing disqualifications of welfare claimants – as "dozens of rule changes...reduced entitlements to social insurance benefits for the unemployed". As a consequence, instead of "cash benefits rising with national prosperity at times of economic growth, they are...generally increased each year in line with price inflation", so that the value of income support benefits has been dwindling in relation to average earnings from employment ever since. ¹³⁰

The situation faced by large numbers of the elderly has not been more perspicacious. Pensioner poverty skyrocketed in the UK in the 1980s and early 1990s, under those New Right governments that were pioneering neoliberal policies, so that 45 percent of the elderly were then living below the official poverty line of less than 60 percent of median income. This was owing to the devaluation of the state pension and drastic cutbacks in subsidies to the social housing sector. Pensioner poverty has been on the increase again in the UK in recent years, having been cut back significantly, though by no means curtailed, under 13 years of New Labour rule in the late 1990s and 2000s. This is the result of the deregulation of the private rental market (which has led to spiralling housing costs as landlords cash in) and the acceleration of the process of declining value of welfare benefits under austerity measures since the Great Crash.

Around 20 percent of pensioners are now forced to privately rent their homes, and this proportion is increasing thanks to the lack of affordable housing. Sky-high rents mean that the poverty rate for these households is more than 35 percent, nearly double the level for pensioners in general. The freeze on housing benefit has exacerbated the problem.¹³²

The proportion of the elderly living in severe poverty, i.e. on incomes of less than 40 percent of the median, increased from 0.9 percent to five percent, so that this is now five times higher than it was in 1986.¹³³ This is according to Professor Bernhard Ebbinghaus's research based on data from the Luxembourg Income Survey presented at the August 2019 European Sociological Association conference in Manchester. As Ebbinghaus reported:

British basic pensions are particularly low, 16% of average earnings, and require a long contribution period. Income-tested or means-tested targeted benefits are needed to supplement basic pensions and to lift them out of severe poverty – every sixth British pensioner receives such additional benefits.¹³⁴

Even though the link between state pensions and average earnings was restored in 2007 (in the context of a rafter of austerity-driven cutbacks to welfare services), after this was scrapped in the 1980s, ¹³⁵ the massive devaluation of the state pension (as this was tied to prices that rose much slower than incomes) that happened in the intervening period has not since been repaired. The state pension in the UK is currently set at £9,109 per annum. ¹³⁶ The current median income is £31,461 per annum for full-time workers. ¹³⁷ Average annual expenditure for a single-person pensioner household is £13,265. ¹³⁸ This is a meagre amount (£1,020 per month approximately, or £255 per week), since many pensioners are by necessity well acclimatized to austere living. Yet the basic state pension leaves them short of this modest sum to the tune of £4,156 a year. As Ebbinghaus rightly says: "The United Kingdom is a good example of...historically [having] failed to combat old-age poverty". The "Beveridge-lite" system in the UK offers "ungenerous basic pensions with means-tested supplements, and this reproduces relatively high severe poverty rates among the elderly". ¹³⁹

The problem is likely to become exacerbated or further radicalized by the nature of the private sector pension provisions that successive neoliberal governments have encouraged people to take out to support them in retirement in this context of devaluation of statutory state pension

entitlements. Pension companies in the UK invest a higher proportion of their funds in stocks and shares rather than in government bonds. The practice is not of course in the least bit discouraged or limited by governments in the UK for the usual and obvious political and ideological reasons of a doctrinaire nature. This places workers' pension entitlements at the mercy of the vagaries of the financial markets, and this has been during a period where these markets are increasingly unstable, with major downturns, most recently the credit crunch in the context of the Great Financial Crisis, which has eroded the value of investments made by the pension providers on behalf of their clients.

As Darren Philp, Policy Director at the National Association of Pension Funds, describes the matter: "UK funds are broadly in line with the global average but that is disappointing nonetheless". This was attributed by Philp to the "exceptionally weak worldwide economic environment". Consequently, employees in the UK with private workplace insurance saw the size of their pensions decline by an average of 0.1 percent per year between 2001 and 2010. Yet, despite the weakness of finance capital generally, the pension pots of employees in most other countries saw increases over the same period, including in relatively poor countries such as Poland and Chile. Only two other countries saw a fall in the value of private occupational pensions over the same period – the US and Spain. This was because most providers invested much more in government bonds. By contrast, as Philp cautions, the "UK will struggle to pay for its retirement and the weak returns of recent years make it even more important that we improve these pensions". 142

There is hence no mystery in the fact that unemployed and retired former wage workers under capitalism generally constitute the poorest and are often very poor. Nor is this surprising that this is especially the case in those countries, such as the UK, that under neoliberal governance are most committed to allowing markets free reign, just as they strive to reign-in social-welfare state and public services and subject these to "efficiency gains". This is because surplus populations, being largely "unproductive" from a capitalist point of view, do not warrant investment of resources. Nor, therefore, do the agencies or sectors of the welfare state that cater for them. Therefore, a particularly attractive focus or target for retrenching public spending has for neoliberal governments such as the UK's been the social security budget: pensions and other income-support benefits. So too is the social care sector since this caters largely for retired workers without sufficient savings (or revenues derived from private occupational pensions) to maintain an independent life in the community. Social care in the UK is thus ever the poor relation in a two-tier healthcare system, subordinate to the NHS in terms of social prestige and funding priority. This naturally translates into lack of investment in the social care workforce.

This is why workers in the social care sector are amongst the lowest paid and least secure of those in the UK workforce. The other aspect of the neoliberal revolution, as I observed earlier, has been the cultivation of a low-wage economy, especially in the burgeoning services sector. Consequently, just as the phenomenon of out-of-work and post-work poverty has grown in Britain, so too has the phenomenon of working poverty. The number of Britain's working poor has increased rapidly in recent decades. Workers in social care (residential and domiciliary)

are, as I discussed in the previous chapter, very much a part of that sector. They are recruited disproportionately from BAME groups (24 percent of social care workers are BAME) and from overseas (18 percent of social care workers are from overseas, with 11 percent from outside the EU, especially from South Asia). Hedian pay for care work (based on hourly rates) is barely above the statutory wage, with many care workers earning less than the minimum rate. Around 35 percent of all social care workers (335,000) are on zero-hours contracts, with this rising to 58 percent of those working in domiciliary care.

According to a survey carried out by the GMB in 2019, "of the 795,000 carers working in the private sector, more than half (55 per cent) are not entitled to a single day of sick pay a year". Many care workers tend to work "flexible" (i.e. unpredictable) hours, alternating between excess and insufficient hours, based on the needs of care managers. Poor pay, low benefits and unstable hours translates into a high annual staff turnover rate of 37.6 percent for care workers and 42.3 percent for domiciliary care workers. This also generates high rates of sickness-related absenteeism (6.5 million days lost in 2018, for example) and recruitment shortfalls (with 110,000 posts going unfilled in 2018, for example). These negative trends have radicalized in recent years. The rate of staff turnover has increased by 7.6 percent between 2012/13 and 2017/18, whereas the proportion of unfilled vacancies rose by 2.2 percent over the same period. 148

Again, these were the workers who were to be thrust on to the pandemic frontline. For they were the ones who would shield that part of the public for whom COVID-19 was a deadly disease and who had been left as sitting ducks for infection by the Government's policy of discharging untested hospital patients into social care. If anything, the fact that these workers kept the care homes running under the prohibitively difficult circumstances of the virus's first wave, as this ripped through residential care facilities in the spring of 2020, was perhaps an ever greater accomplishment than that of the NHS frontliners who held together the healthcare system. These workers, as noted earlier, commanded much less status than those on the NHS frontline, and they were generally much worse paid. The risks they took with their own health and the health of family members under conditions where they were at the back of the PPE queue dwarfed the financial and symbolic rewards of keeping the care show on the road. Their achievement was, again, by way of understatement, remarkable. But the potential for these workers to respond to the horrific pressures of the pandemic by walking away in huge numbers was a real one. This was a risk made by neoliberal austerity and by capitalist disdain for those who cater for the "surplus" populations .

13 February 2021

- ¹ Friedman, M. (1962). *Capitalism and Freedom*. Chicago: Chicago University Press; Hayek, F.A. (1949). *Individualism and Economic Order*. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul; Hayek, F.A. (1944). *The Road to Serfdom*. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul; Hayek, F.A. (1960). *The Constitution of Liberty*. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul; Seldon, A. (1967). *Taxation and Welfare*. London: Institute of Economic Affairs; Seldon, A. (1981). *Wither the Welfare State*. London: Institute of Economic Affairs.
- ² Callinicos, A. (1991). *The Revenge of History: Marxism and the East European Revolutions*. Cambridge: Polity Press, ch. 2.
- ³ Duménil, G. and Lévy, D. (2004). *Capital Resurgent: Roots of the Neoliberal Revolution*. Cambridge MA: Harvard University Press; Glyn, A. (2006). *Capitalism Unleashed: Finance, Globalization and Welfare*. Oxford: Oxford University Press; Harman, C. (2008). 'Theorising neoliberalism'. *International Socialism*, 117 (Winter), pp. 87-121; Harvey, D. (2005). *A Brief History of Neoliberalism*. Oxford: Oxford University Press; Klein, N. (2007). *The Shock Doctrine: The Rise of Disaster Capitalism*. London: Allen Lane; Miller, D. and Dinan, W. (2008). *A Century of Spin: How Public Relations Became the Cutting Edge of Corporate Power*. London: Pluto Press; Saad-Filho, A. and Johnston, D. (Eds). (2004). *Neoliberalism: A Critical Reader*. London: Pluto Press. ⁴ George, V. and Wilding, P. (1983). *Ideology and Social Welfare*. 2nd edition. London: Routledge and Kegan Paul. pp. 26-43.
- ⁵ Scott-Samuel, A., Bambra, C., Collins, C., Hunter, D.J., McCartney, G. and Smith, K. (2014). 'The Impact of Thatcherism on Health and Well-being in Britain'. *International Journal of Health Services*, 44 (1), pp. 53-71 (p. 53).
- ⁶ HM Treasury (1979). *The Government's Expenditure Plans 1980-81*. Command (White) Paper, no. 7746. London: HMSO, p. 1.
- ⁷ Hills, J. (1998). 'Thatcherism, New Labour and the Welfare State'. Case Paper 13. London: LSE: Centre for Analysis of Social Exclusion, p. 1.
- ⁸ For "efficiency" and "accountability" gains that were illusory. See Centre for Public Impact (2016). *Privatising the UK's Nationalised Industries in the 1980s*. Available at: https://www.centreforpublicimpact.org/case-study/privatisation-uk-companies-1970s/; Hart, P. E. (1996). 'Accounting for the economic growth of firms in UK manufacturing since 1973'. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 20 (2,), pp. 225–42; Hall, D. (2014). *Public and Private Sector Efficiency*. PSIRU. Available at http://www.psiru.org/sites/default/files/2014-07-EWGHT-efficiency.pdf; Letza, S. R., Smallman, C. and Sun, X. (2004). 'Reframing privatisation: deconstructing the myth of efficiency'. *Policy Sciences*, 37 (2), pp. 159–83; Seymour, S. (2012). 'A Short History of Privatisation in the UK, 1979-2012'. *Guardian* (29 March)
- ⁹ The goal of the New Right in office to reduce public spending overall as a proportion of total GDP was accomplished. This was reduced from 49.6 percent in 1975/6 to 39.6 percent in 1996/7, placing the UK in 22nd place among the 28 OECD countries for public spending. See Chote, R., Crawford, C., Emmerson, C. and Tetlow, G. (2010). *Public Spending Under New Labour*. Institute for Financial Studies: Nuffield Foundation. Available at: https://www.ifs.org.uk/bns/bn92.pdf), p. 2.
- ¹⁰ Dearlove and Saunders (2000), pp. 585-6.
- ¹¹ Renton, D. (2012). 'Housing as it is, and as it might be'. *International Socialism*, 134 (Spring), pp. 127-31 ¹² Hills (1998), p.8.
- ¹³ Dearlove and Saunders (2000), pp. 586-8; Hills (1998), pp. 8-9.
- ¹⁴ Jessop, B. (2002). *From Thatcherism to New Labour: Neoliberalism, Workfarism, and Labour Market Regulation*. Lancaster University: Department of Sociology. Available at: https://www.lancaster.ac.uk/fass/resources/sociology-online-papers/papers/jessop-from-thatcherism-t-

https://www.lancaster.ac.uk/fass/resources/sociology-online-papers/jessop-from-thatcherism-to-new-labour.pdf, p. 7

- ¹⁵ Jessop (2002), p. 8.
- ¹⁶ Jessop (2002), p. 6; Buchanan, J., Froud, J., Johal, S., Leaver, A. and Williams, K. (2009). *Undisclosed and Unsustainable: The Problems of the UK National Business Model*. CRESC Working Paper, 75, pp. 1-21.
- ¹⁷ Alberton, K. and Stepney, P. (2020). '1979 and all that: a 40-year reassessment of Margaret Thatcher's legacy on her own terms'. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 44, pp. 319-42. For a forensic exploration of the

systematic damage marketization has inflicted on the NHS see: Pollock, A.M. (2005). *NHS plc: The Privatisation of Our Health Care*. London: Verso.

- ¹⁸ Ball, S.J. (2012). *Global Education Inc.: New Policy Networks and the Neoliberal Imaginary*. London: Routledge; Grant, N. (2002). 'Bottom of the Class: Labour's crude currency of success in education is the market'. *Socialist Review*, 266 (September), pp. 22-23; Hill, D. (1999). *New Labour and Education: Policy, Ideology and the Third Way*. London: Tufnell Press; Hatcher, R. (1999). 'Profiting from Schools: Business and Education Action Zones'. *Education and Social Justice*, 1 (1), pp. 9-16; Rikowski, G. (2001). 'New Labour and the Business Take-over of Education'. *Socialist Future*, 9 (4,) pp. 14-17.
- ¹⁹ Dorey, P. (2015). 'The Legacy of Thatcherism: Public Sector Reform'. *Observatoire De La Société*, 17, pp. 33-60; Mazzucato, M. (2013). *The Entrepreneurial State: Debunking Public vs. Private Sector Myths*, London: Anthem Press.
- ²⁰ Campbell, D. (2019). 'NHS hospital trusts to pay out further £55bn under PFI scheme'. *Guardian* (12 September); El-Gingihy, Y. (2018). 'The great PFI heist: The real story of how Britain's economy has been left high and dry by a doomed economic philosophy'. *Independent* (16 February); Evans, L. (2010). 'The Data Blog Guide to PFI'. *Guardian* (19 November; Monbiot, G. (2007). 'This great free-market experiment is more like a corporate welfare scheme'. *Guardian* (4 September); Triggle, N. (2010). 'Fears over £65 billion "NHS mortgage"'. *BBC News* (13 August).
- ²¹ Jessop (2002), p. 6.
- ²² Spending on the NHS and education increased by an average of 5.7 percent and 3.9 percent per annum from 1997 until 2009 under New Labour compared to 3.2 percent and 1.5 percent under the Conservatives from 1979 until 1997. Spending on social security under New Labour declined from 13.1 percent of total public spending in 1996/7 to 11.1 percent in 2007/8. (IFS, 2010, p. 9).
- ²³ Jessop (2002), p. 2
- ²⁴ Panitch, L. and Leys, C. (1997). *The End of Parliamentary Socialism: from New Left to New Labour*. London: Verso, pp. 251-2.
- ²⁵ Chote, R., Crawford, R., Emmerson, C. and Tetlow, G. (2010). *Public Spending Under Labour*. Institute for Financial Studies and Nuffield Foundation. Available at: https://www.ifs.org.uk/bns/bn92.pdf. Public spending as a proportion of GDP stood at 41.1 percent when New Labour was first elected to office in 1997 (Hills, 1998, p. 24). It then fell to just 36.3 percent in 1999/2000 owing to radicalization of austerity policies, the lowest level it had been since 1958. After that, however, it increased to 47.9 percent of GDP by 2009/10 (IFS, 2010, p. 2).
- ²⁶ Hills (1998), pp. 21-4
- ²⁷ Somers, A. (2013). *The Emergence of Social Enterprise Policy in New Labour's Second Term*. Goldsmiths College: University of London. Available at:

https://research.gold.ac.uk/id/eprint/8051/1/POL thesis Somers 2013.pdf

- ²⁸ As Blair put it: "Competition is the sharpest spur to improve productivity and the best guarantee of reward for talent and innovation. A dynamic economy needs flexible, open markets...The Government must promote competition, stimulating enterprise, flexibility and innovation by opening markets" (DTI, 1998, pp. 8, 5).
- ²⁹ Under the New Right, the proportion of cash benefits going to the poorest fifth of households declined from "42 to 30 per cent of all benefit spending between 1979 and 1994/95" (Hills, 1998, p. 12).
- ³⁰ Lister, R. (1998). 'From equality to social inclusion: New Labour and the welfare state'. *Critical Social Policy*, 18 (55), pp. 215-25.
- ³¹ Bosanquet, N. (1983). After the New Right. London: Heinemann.
- This meant that social policy must change to ensure that welfare would be, in Blair's words, "a hand-up not a hand-out...We have a responsibility to provide young people with life chances. They have a responsibility to take them". See: White, M. (1999). 'PM's 20-year target to end poverty'. *Guardian* (19 March). Liberal-left rhetoric aside, this was an identical approach to tackling social exclusion to that pioneered by the New Right. See: Dolowitz. D.P. (1997) 'Reflections on the UK Workfare System'. *Review of Policy Issues*, 3 (1), pp. 3-15. This was "hard workfare". New Labour's welfare-to-work policies, like those of the Conservatives, were not only

tougher than those then running on the continent, but they were even tougher than those that were running in the US (Brenner, 2002, pp. 11, 12).

- ³³ O' Connor, J. (1973). *The Fiscal Crisis of the State*. New York: St Martin's Press.
- ³⁴ Aldred, J. (2019). "Socialism for the rich": the evils of bad economics'. *Guardian* (6 June); Chapman, B. (2019). 'Corporation tax cut to cost UK public finances £6.2bn per year, HMRC finds.' *Independent* (29 January); Clark, T. and Dilnot, A. (2002). *Long Term Trends in British Taxation and Spending*. Institute for Fiscal Studies. (Briefing note no. 25). Available at: https://election2017.ifs.org.uk/bns/bn25.pdf.
- ³⁵ Brown, W. (2011). 'Industrial Relations in Britain under New Labour 1997–2018: A Post Mortem'. *Journal of Industrial Relations*, 53 (3), pp. 402-13.
- ³⁶ Statista. (2020). Average hourly earnings in the United Kingdom (UK) from 1995 to 2019, by trade union membership status. Available at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/287260/hourly-earnings-united-kingdom-uk-by-union-membership-status/); Statista. (2020). Median hourly earnings for full-time employees in the United Kingdom from 1997 to 2020. Statista (online). Available at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/280687/full-time-hourly-wage-uk/).
- ³⁷ Bauman, Z. (1997). *Postmodernity and its Discontents*. Cambridge: Polity Press. (Ch.3: Strangers of the Consumer Era); Bauman, Z. (2005). *Work, Consumerism and the New Poor*. Maidenhead: Open University Press; Marotta, V. (2000). 'The Stranger and Social Theory'. *Thesis Eleven*, 62 (August), pp. 121-34.
- ³⁸ National Audit Office (2011). *The Financial Stability Interventions*. HM Treasury: The Comptroller and Auditor General's Report on Accounts to the House of Commons. Available at: https://www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2011/07/HMT account 2010 2011.pdf
- ³⁹ Grossman, E. and Woll, C. (2013). 'Saving the Banks: The Political Economy of Bailouts'. *Comparative Political Studies*, 47 (4), pp. 574-600.
- ⁴⁰ Curtis, P. (2011). 'Reality check: how much did the banking crisis cost taxpayers?' Guardian.
- ⁴¹ Grossman and Woll (2013).
- ⁴² Grossman and Woll (2013).
- ⁴³ Brenner, R. (2006). *The Economics of Global Turbulence*. London: Verso.
- ⁴⁴ The Great Crash chalked approximately \$2 trillion off global GDP, or four percent of world output, between March 2008 and March 2009. See: Merle, R. (2018). 'A guide to the financial crisis 10 years later'. *Washington Post* (10 September).
- ⁴⁵ UK Public Spending (2020a). *UK National Debt as Pct GDP*. Available at: https://www.ukpublicspending.co.uk/spending chart 1950 2020UKp 17c1li011lcn G0t UK National Debt As Pct GDP. UK government debt finally fell, by 3.59 percent, as a proportion of GDP, between 2017 and 2020.
- ⁴⁶ The average size of the UK budget deficit since World War 2 has been roughly 2.8 percent of GDP. See Office of Budgetary Responsibility. (2020). *Fiscal Sustainability Report* (July 2020). Available at: https://obr.uk/coronavirus-analysis/. By 2017, however, the budget deficit was reduced to 0.85 percent of GDP, and by the end of 2019, it was replaced with a budget surplus of £1.9 billion. See: UK Public Spending (2020b). *Recent UK Current Budget Deficits*. Available at:
- https://www.ukpublicspending.co.uk/uk national deficit analysis
- ⁴⁷ Francis-Devine, B. and Ferguson, D. (2020). *Public Sector Pay: Research Briefing*. UK Parliament: House of Commons Library (2 December). Available at: https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-8037/.
- ⁴⁸ FRED (2020). *Central Government Debt, Total (% of GDP)*. Economic Research: Federal Reserve Bank of St Louis. Available at: https://fred.stlouisfed.org/tags/series?t=debt%3Bgdp%3Bworld+bank.
- ⁴⁹ UKPS (2020a)
- ⁵⁰ Clarke, D. (2020). *GDP growth in the UK 1949-2019*. Statista (online). (November 12 2020). Available at: https://www.statista.com/statistics/281734/gdp-growth-in-the-united-kingdom-uk/.
- ⁵¹ Clarke (2020a). GDP annual growth in the 1950s averaged 3.18 percent whereas in the 1960s it averaged 3.44 percent. Thereafter it has slowed considerably. In the 1980s annual average GDP growth was 2.66

percent. In the 1990s it was 2.33 percent. In the decade from 2000 to 2009 it was just 1.77 percent. From 2010 through to 2019 it was just 1.83 percent.

- ⁵² Scheiber, G.J. and Poullier, J-P. (1989). 'Overview of international comparisons of health care expenditures'. *Medicare and Medicaid Research Review*. (Supplement), pp, 1-7.
- ⁵³ Huber, M. and Orosz, E. (2003). 'Health Expenditure Trends in OECD Countries, 1990-2001'. *Health Care Financial Review*, 25 (1), pp. 1-22.
- ⁵⁴ OECD (2020). *Health Expenditure and Financing*. (21 December). Available at: https://stats.oecd.org/Index.aspx?DataSetCode=SHA; World Bank (2020). *Current Health Expenditure* (% of GDP). Available at: https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SH.XPD.CHEX.GD.ZS.
- September 2016). 'UK government to tackle high drug prices'. *Pharmaceutical Journal* (online) (20 September 2016). Available at: https://www.pharmaceutical-journal.com/news-and-analysis/news/uk-government-to-tackle-high-drug-prices/20201736.article; Ewbank, L., Omojomolo, D., Kane, S. and McKenna, H. (2018). *The rising costs of medicines to the NHS*. The King's Fund (online). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/2018-04/Rising-cost-of-medicines.pdf?platform=hootsuite; Wickware, C. (2020). Generic drug price increases of up to 1,700% have cost the NHS £76m in 2 years. *The Pharmaceutical Journal* (online) (27 November 2020). Available at: https://www.pharmaceutical-journal.com/news-and-analysis/news/generic-drug-price-increases-of-up-to-1700-have-cost-the-nhs-76m/20208510.article?firstPass=false.
- ⁵⁶ Anderson, R. (2014). 'Pharmaceutical industry gets high on fat profits'. *BBC News* (6 November); Ledley, F., McKoy, S., Vaughan, G. and Cleary, E. (2020). 'Profitability of Large Pharmaceutical Companies Compared With Other Large Public Companies'. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 323 (9), pp. 834-5; Mikulic, M. (2020). *Global pharmaceutical industry statistics and facts*. Statista (online) (5 November). Available at: https://www.statista.com/topics/1764/global-pharmaceutical-industry/
- ⁵⁷ Wickware (2020).
- ⁵⁸ Meller, A. and Ahmed, H. (2019). *How Big Pharma Reaps Profits While Hurting Everyday Americans*. Center for American Progress (online) (30 August 2019). Available at:

https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/reports/2019/08/30/473911/big-pharma-reaps-profits-hurting-everyday-americans/; Minemyer, P. (2020). 'Here's how much faster drugs prices are rising compared to other healthcare services'. *Fierce Healthcare* (online) (17 September 2020). Available at:

https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/payer/here-s-how-much-faster-drug-prices-are-rising-compared-to-other-healthcare-services; Peter G. Petterson Foundation. (2018). How will the rising cost of prescription drugs affect medicare? Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/2018-04/Rising-cost-of-medicines.pdf?platform=hootsuite; Pew Charitable Trusts. (2018). 'A Look at Drug Spending in the United States: Estimates and Projections from Various Stakeholders'. Factsheet (online). Available at: https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2018/02/a-look-at-drug-spending-in-the-us;;

Rice, W., Clemente and Kitson, K. (2018). *Bad Medicine: How GOP Tax Cuts Are Enriching Drug Companies, Leaving Workers and Patients Behind*. Americans for Tax Fairness (online). Available at:

https://americansfortaxfairness.org/wp-content/uploads/Pharma-Tax-Cut-Report-4.26.18-FINAL-.pdf.

- ⁵⁹ McFarlane, L. (2018). 'Why is the NHS in crisis?' *Open Democracy* (online) (4 January 2018). Available at: https://neweconomics.opendemocracy.net/why-is-the-nhs-in-crisis/; NHS Support Federation. (2019). *Fund Our NHS: Is the NHS Under-funded?* Available at: https://nhsfunding.info/underfunded/is-the-nhs-underfunded/.
- ⁶⁰ Triggle, N. (2018). '10 charts that show why the NHS is in trouble'. *BBC News* (24 May).
- ⁶¹ Dearlove and Saunders (2000), p. 588.
- 62 Triggle (2018)
- 63 McFarlane (2018)
- ⁶⁴ Papanicolas, I., Mosialos, E., Abel-Smith, B., Gunderson, A., Woskie, L., Kjha, A. and Li, K.T. (2019). 'Performance of UK National Health Service compared with other high income countries: observational study'. *British Medical Journal* (online) (27 November). Available at: https://www.bmj.com/content/367/bmj.l6326

- ⁶⁵ NHS Support Federation (2019)
- ⁶⁶ Triggle, N. and Butcher, B. (2019). '11 charts on the problems facing the NHS'. *BBC News* (9 January); The Health Foundation. (2019). *Health spending as a share of GDP remains at lowest level in a decade* (30 July 2019).
- ⁶⁷ Papanicolas et al. (2019)
- ⁶⁸ Nuffield Trust, Health Foundations, King's Fund. (2017). *The Autumn Budget: Joint Statement on Health and Social Care* (November). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/2017-11/The%20Autumn%20Budget%20-
- <u>%20joint%20statement%20on%20health%20and%20social%20care%2C%20Nov%202017.pdf</u>
- ⁶⁹ Triggle, N. (2018). 'NHS funding: Theresa May unveils £20bn boost'. BBC News (17 June).
- ⁷⁰ Charlesworth, A., Gershlick, B., Firth, Z., Kraindler, J. and Watt, T. (2019). *Investing in the NHS Long Term Plan*. Health Foundation (online) (June). Available at: https://reader.health.org.uk/investing-in-the-NHS-long-term-plan.
- ⁷¹ The King's Fund (2020). *NHS Funding: Our Position* (22 October). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/projects/positions/nhs-
- funding?gclid=EAIaIQobChMIpsK74pXi7QIVDrrtCh0eJwcqEAAYAiAAEgLnJfD BwE
- ⁷² NHS Support Federation (2019)
- ⁷³ McFarlane (2018). See also: King's Fund (2019). *Key Facts and Figures about the NHS*. (8 November). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/audio-video/key-facts-figures-nhs.
- ⁷⁴ NHS Support Federation (2019)
- ⁷⁵ Anandaciva, S. (2020). *Financial Debts and Loans in the NHS*. King's Fund (online) (2 July 2020). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/financial-debts-and-loans-nhs#nhs-debt.
- ⁷⁶ Street, R. (2017). 'Haemorrhaging cash: Assessing the long-term costs of PFI hospitals'. *Journal of Construction Research and Innovation*, 8 (4), pp. 113-16.
- ⁷⁷ NHS Support Federation (2019)
- ⁷⁸ Papanicolas *et al.* (2019).
- ⁷⁹ Titheradge, N. (2020). Coronavirus: Imaging equipment "woefully underfunded". *BBC News* (16 May).
- ⁸⁰ Campbell, D. (2018). 'Shock figures from top thinktank reveal extent of NHS crisis'. *Guardian* (5 May). Based on OECD data presented by the King's Fund.
- ⁸¹ Ewbank, L., Thompson, J., McKenna, H. and Anandaciva, S. (2020). *NHS hospital bed numbers: past, present, future*. King's Fund (online) (26 March 2020). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/publications/nhs-hospital-bed-numbers
- ⁸² Matthews-King, A. (2019). 'NHS hospitals forced to use emergency beds all year round to cope with demand, BMA warns'. *Independent* (21 June).
- ⁸³ McCarthy, N. (2020). 'The Countries With The Most Critical Care Beds Per Capita'. *Forbes Magazine* (online) (12 March). Available at: https://www.forbes.com/sites/niallmccarthy/2020/03/12/the-countries-with-the-most-critical-care-beds-per-capita-infographic/?sh=426a48727f86
- ⁸⁴ WHO (2020). Acute care hospital beds per 100,000. Available at:
- https://gateway.euro.who.int/en/indicators/hfa 478-5060-acute-care-hospital-beds-per-100-000/
- ⁸⁵ Morris, P. (2018). *NHS Hot Topics NHS Bed Shortage*. MSAG (online) (14 December). Available at: https://themsag.com/blogs/nhs-hot-topics/nhs-hot-topics-nhs-bed-shortage.
- ⁸⁶ Triggle and Butcher (2019)
- ⁸⁷ King's Fund (2020). 'What's going on with A&E waiting times?' (25 March). Available at: <a href="https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/projects/urgent-emergency-care/urgent-and-emergency-care-mythbusters?gclid=EAlaIQobChMIhfOazdjo7QIVmKztCh1huQRFEAAYAiAAEgIvX D BwE
- 88 King's Fund (25 March, 2020).
- 89 King's Fund (25 March, 2020).
- ⁹⁰ Campbell, D. (2015). 'A&E faces worst winter ever, top doctor warns'. *Guardian* (31 October); Campbell, D. (2016). 'NHS hospitals facing toughest winter yet, say health experts'. *Guardian* (21 December); Matthews-

King, A. (2018a). NHS winter crisis officially worst on record and patients still suffering, final figures show'. *Independent*. (16 March); Campbell, D. (2018). 'Hospitals in race to combat "toughest ever" winter crisis for NHS'. *Guardian* (8 December).

- ⁹¹ Matthews-King (2018a)
- ⁹² Matthews-King, A. (2018b). 'Government told to 'urgently investigate 10,000 additional deaths' in the first weeks of 2018'. *Independent* (15 March).
- 93 Papanicolas et al. (2019).
- ⁹⁴ Campbell (5 May, 2018).
- ⁹⁵ Buchan, J., Charlewsorth, A., Gershlick, B. and Seccombe, I. (2019). *A critical moment: NHS staffing trends, retention and attrition*. Health Foundation (online) (February). Available at:

https://www.health.org.uk/sites/default/files/upload/publications/2019/A%20Critical%20Moment_1.pdf; Royal College of Midwives (2019). 'Senior midwives without enough staff to meet demand on services says new survey'. Available at: https://www.rcm.org.uk/media-releases/2019/march/senior-midwives-without-enough-staff-to-meet-demands-on-services-says-new-survey/

- ⁹⁶ Buchan et al. (2019), p. 2.
- ⁹⁷ King's Fund (2020). *NHS workforce: our position* (26 October). Available at: https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/projects/positions/nhs-workforce
- ⁹⁸ Lay, K. (2018). 'Medical school numbers must double to combat NHS doctor shortage'. *Times* (25 June). This is a report on a study conducted by the Royal College of Physicians.
- ⁹⁹ Buchan *et al.* (2019); Health Foundation, King's Fund and Nuffield Trust. (2019). *Closing the Gap: Key areas for action on the health and care workforce* (March). Available at:

https://www.kingsfund.org.uk/sites/default/files/2019-03/closing-the-gap-health-care-workforce-overview 0.pdf

 100 The Open University (2018). *Tackling the nursing shortage*. (April), p. 8. Available at:

https://cdn.ps.emap.com/wp-

content/uploads/sites/3/2018/05/The Open University Tackling the nursing shortage Report 2018.pdf.

- ¹⁰¹ HF, KF and NT (2019), p. 9
- ¹⁰² HF, KF, NT (2019), p. 10.
- ¹⁰³ Ford, S. (2018). 'NHS nurse pay set to rise by 6.5% over three years under new deal'. *Nursing Times* (online) (21 March). Available at: https://www.nursingtimes.net/news/workforce/nhs-nurse-pay-set-to-rise-by-6-5-over-three-years-under-new-deal-21-03-2018/.
- ¹⁰⁴ BMA (2020). *Memorandum of Evidence to the Review Body on Doctors' and Dentists' Remuneration*. BMA (online). (January), p. 13. Available at: https://www.bma.org.uk/media/2123/bma-ddrb-submission-2020.pdf. ¹⁰⁵ HF, KF, NT (2019), p. 13.
- ¹⁰⁶ UNISON (2014). 'UNISON survey shows that NHS workers are overworked and underpaid' (22 November). Available at: https://www.unison.org.uk/news/article/2014/11/unison-survey-shows-nhs-staff-are-overworked-and-underpaid/. The sample size was 18,000 and 40 percent of respondents were nurses.

 ¹⁰⁷ OU (2018), pp. 10, 11.
- ¹⁰⁸ BMA (2021). *How NHS doctors' pay is decided*. (8 July). Available at: <a href="https://www.bma.org.uk/pay-and-contracts/pay/how-doctors-pay-is-decided/how-nhs-doctors-pay-is-decid
- ¹⁰⁹ Ginsburg, N. (1979). *Class, Capital and Social Policy*. Basingstoke; Gough, I. (1979). *The Political Economy of the Welfare State*. Houndmills: Macmillan; Gough, I. (2000). *Global Capital, Human Needs and Social Policies*. Basingstoke: Palgrave; Standing, G. (2002). *Beyond the New Paternalism: Basic Security as Equality*. London: Verso.
- ¹¹⁰ Bowles, H. and Gintis, S. (1976). *Schooling in Capitalist America: Educational Reform and the Contradictions of Economic Life*. New York: Routledge and Kegan Paul; Cole, M., Hill, D., McLaren, P. and Rikowski, G. (2001). *Red Chalk: on Schooling, Capitalism and Politics*. Brighton: Institute for Education Policy Studies.
- ¹¹¹ New Labour sought to repair the Tories relative neglect of education (which was not exempted from the general funding squeezes of the New Right years) because it was committed to a vision of a "knowledge-

based" economy that would secure the international competitiveness of British capitalism. (Department of Trade and Industry (1998). *Our Competitive Edge: Building the Knowledge-Driven Economy* (White Paper). London: DTI. See Callinicos, A. (2006). *Universities in a Neoliberal World*. London: Bookmarks.

- ¹¹² Grubb, W.N. and Lazerson, M. (2006). 'The globalisation of rhetoric and practice: the education gospel and vocationalism'. H. Lauder, P. Brown, J. Dillabaugh and A. H. Halsey (eds). *Education, Globalization, and Social Change*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- ¹¹³ Tomlinson, S. (2005). *Education in a Post-welfare Society*, 2nd edition. Maidenhead: Open University Press, p. 216.
- ¹¹⁴ Doyal, L. (1979). *The Political Economy of Health*. London: Pluto Press

Even though spending on healthcare did not increase significantly as a proportion of GDP under Conservative rule from 1979 until 1997, so in that sense it was retrenched, it did increase in real terms, by an average annual rate of 3.1 percent, which was marginally higher than the level needed (2.2 percent) to merely preserve the NHS at the same level See Dearlove, D. and Saunders, P. (2000). *Introduction to British Politics: Analysing a Capitalist Democracy*. 2nd edition. Cambridge: Polity Press, p. 588.

- ¹¹⁶ Marx, K. (1967). *Capital: A Critique of Political Economy*, vol. 1. [1867]. Harmondsworth: Penguin, ch. 25; Marx, K. "Wages". K. Marx and F. Engels. *Collected Works*, vol. 6. London: Lawrence and Wishart.

 ¹¹⁷ Hence the vulnerability of elements of the working-age "surplus population" to turn to crime to make ends
- meet or to delinquency as an expression of social estrangement or to rioting as acts of protest. Spitzer refers to this part of the surplus population as "social dynamite". See: Spitzer, S. (1975). 'Towards a Marxian Theory of Deviance'. *Social Problems*, 22 (5), pp. 638-51. This part of the surplus population may be pacified either by welfare safety nets or by state repression (law and order politics, get tough criminal justice, and carceral expansion), or by a combination of both. Typically, in recent decades, neoliberal states, such as those in the UK and the USA, have placed growing emphasis and investment on repressive rather than welfarist controls, as has been evidenced by swelling correctional populations in both countries, just as crime rates have fallen. See Wacquant, L. (2009). *Punishing the Poor: The Neoliberal Government of Social Insecurity*. Michigan: Duke University Press; Chambliss, W. (1994). 'Policing the Ghetto Underclass'. *Social Problems*, 41 (2), pp. 177-94); Parenti, C. (2000). *Lockdown America: Police and Prisons in an Age of Crisis*. London: Pluto Press.
- ¹¹⁸ See Murray. C. (1990). *The Emerging British Underclass*. London: Institute of Economic Affairs. This promulgated a moral underclass discourse as explanation of unemployment. For a debunking of the notion of a culture of welfare dependency see Taylor-Gooby, P. (1992). *Dependency Culture: The Explosion of a Myth*. London: Routledge.
- ¹¹⁹ Albertson, K. and Stepney, P. (2020). '1979 and all that: a 40-year reassessment of Margaret Thatcher's legacy on her own terms'. *Cambridge Journal of Economics*, 44 (2), pp. 319-42; Jessop, B. (2005). 'From Thatcherism to New Labour: Neoliberalism, Workfarism, and Labour Market Regulation'. Department of Sociology: Lancaster University.
- ¹²⁰ Jessop (2005), p. 12
- ¹²¹ Age UK (2020). *Later Life in the UK Today 2019*. Age UK Factsheet. Available at: https://www.ageuk.org.uk/globalassets/age-uk/documents/reports-and-publications/later life uk factsheet.pdf
- ¹²² JRF (2020a, p. 12); Joseph Rowntree Foundation (2020b). *UK Poverty 2019/20: Summary*. York: JRF ¹²³ O'Leary, J. (2019). 'Poverty in the UK: a guide to the facts and figures.' *Full Fact* (online). Available at: https://fullfact.org/economy/poverty-uk-guide-facts-and-figures/
- ¹²⁴ Joseph Rowntree Foundation (2019). 'Working age poverty'. Available at: https://www.jrf.org.uk/data/working-age-poverty
- ¹²⁵ Wintour, P. (2014). 'George Osborne aims at tax credits and benefits in new squeeze on working poor'. *Guardian*. (30 September); Elliott, L. (2015). 'Fresh spending freeze has already begun, says George Osborne'. *Guardian* (20 May).

¹²⁶ BBC News (2012). 'Benefits squeeze to save £3.7bn in 2015-16, Osborne says' (5 December); Booth, J. and Lucero, M. (2012). 'How it unfolded: Osborne raids benefits and pensions to plug deficit'. *Sunday Times* (5 December).

127 Resolution Foundation (2019a). The benefit freeze has ended, but erosion of the social security safety net continues. (16 October 2019). Available at: https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/the-benefit-freeze-has-ended-but-erosion-of-the-social-security-safety-net-continues/. This motivated the publication of a range of social policy texts in the 1970s, 1980s and 1990s diagnosing the crisis of the welfare state and its retrenchment. For example: Mishra, R. (1984). The Welfare State in Crisis: Social Thought and Social Change. Brighton: Harvester Wheatsheaf; Mishra, M. (1991). Welfare State in Capitalist Society: Policies of Retrenchment and Maintenance in Europe, North America and Australia. London: Harvester Press; Offe, C. (1984). Contradictions of the Welfare State. London: Hutchinson; Ginsburg, N. (1992). Divisions of Welfare: A Critical Introduction to Comparative Social Policy. Thousand Oaks: Sage; Gough, I. and Therborn, G. (1991). Can the Welfare State Compete? A Comparative Analysis of Five Advanced Capitalist Countries. London: Macmillan.

128 Resolution Foundation (2019b). The Generation of Poverty: Poverty over the life course for different generations. Available at: https://www.resolutionfoundation.org/publications/the-generation-of-poverty-poverty-over-the-life-course-for-different-generations/.

- ¹²⁹ Atkinson, A.B. (2015). *Inequality*. Cambridge MA: Harvard University Press.
- ¹³⁰ Hills, J. (1998). *Thatcherism, New Labour and the Welfare State*. Case Paper 13. Centre for Analysis of Social Exclusion: London School of Economics, p. 4
- ¹³¹ Resolution Foundation (2019b).
- ¹³² Scripps, T. (2019). 'UK pensioners suffer massive increase in poverty'. *World Socialist Web Site* (SSWS). Available at: https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2019/09/06/pens-s06.html
- ¹³³ Ebbinghaus, B. (2019). *Pension Reforms and Old Age Inequalities in Europe: From Old to New Social Risks*. European Sociological Association. Manchester Conference, 2019. Available at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/335228524_Pension_reforms_and_old_age_inequalities_in_Europe-rom_old_to_new_social_risks
- ¹³⁴ Doward, J. (2019). 'UK elderly suffer worst poverty rate in western Europe'. *Guardian* (18 August).
- ¹³⁵ Teather, D. (2007). George Osborne restores pension link to earnings. *Guardian* (22 June).
- ¹³⁶ Pension Wise (2020). What will my total income in retirement be? GOV.UK (online). Available at: https://www.pensionwise.gov.uk/en/work-out-income
- ¹³⁷ ONS (2020). Employee Earnings in the UK: 2020. OV.UK (online). Available at:

 $\frac{https://www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/peopleinwork/earningsandworkinghours/bulletins/annualsurveyofhoursandearnings/2020$

- ¹³⁸ Ebbinghaus (2019)
- ¹³⁹ Ebbinghaus (2019), p. 12
- ¹⁴⁰ Philp cited in Hall, J. (2017). *UK pension performance among worst in the developed world*. Intelligent Partnership (online). Available at: https://intelligent-partnership.com/uk-pension-performance-among-worst-in-developed-world/. Accessed: 23/06/21.
- ¹⁴¹ OECD report on private pensions cited in Hall (2017).
- ¹⁴² Philp cited in Hall (2017).
- ¹⁴³ See Joseph Rowntree Foundation. (2020a). *UK Poverty 2019-20: The Leading Independent Report*. York: JRF; O'Leary, J. (2017). 'Are most working age people in poverty also in work?' *Full Fact* (online) (19 July 2017). Available at: https://fullfact.org/economy/are-most-working-age-people-poverty-also-work/; Partington, J. (2018). 'Four million British workers live in poverty, charity says'. *Guardian* (4 December).
- ¹⁴⁴ Griffiths, D., Fenton, W., Polzin, G., Price, R., Arkesden, J. and McCaffrey, R. (2018). *The State of the Adult Social Care Sector and Workforce in England*. Leeds: Workforce Intelligence: Skills For Care, pp. 61-3.
- ¹⁴⁵ Griffiths et al. (2010), p. 69.
- ¹⁴⁶ Griffiths *et al.* (2018), pp. 31-2.
- ¹⁴⁷ Chakelian *et al.* (2020)

¹⁴⁸ Griffiths *et al.* (2018), p. 34.